The regular meeting of the Green Township Board of Trustees held on September 14, 2015 was called to order at 5:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.
Roll Call:  Chairman Rosiello, present; Trustee Callos, present; Trustee Linnenberg, present; Fiscal Officer Straus, present.

Chairman Rosiello moved to approve the minutes for the regular meeting of August 24, 2015.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion.  All voted Aye.

Boy Scout, Ben Moore, from Troop #935, was present to work on his Citizen in the Community Merit Badge

RESOLUTION #15-0914-A

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution accepting and approving the financial reports as submitted.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-0914-B

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution authorizing application for grant funds from the Ohio Public Works Commission to assist in the cost to repair Race Road and authorizing Green Township Administrator to execute any required documents in connection with the grant application.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-0914-C

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution authorizing contract with Briggs Creative Services, LLC for relocation review services for 5-Points Intersection/Taylor Road Relocation Project.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello: Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-0914-D

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution authorizing contract with E.N. Merrel and Associates for appraisal review services for 5-Points Intersection/Taylor Road Relocation Project.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-0914-E

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution authorizing contract with Right of Way Solutions LLC for closing services for 5-Points Intersection/Taylor Road Relocation Project.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-0914-F

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution authorizing contract with Mam and Associates Inc. for relocation services for 5-Points Intersection/Taylor Road Relocation Project.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

RESOLUTION #15-0914-G

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution declaring a continuing emergency and extending authority for snow removal on unaccepted roads.  Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

Administrator Celarek announced that Green Township Police Officer Troy Biggs will be taking over inspection of nuisance properties violations and property maintenance code violations for Green Township.  

RESOLUTION #15-0914-H

The following properties were declared as nuisances.  The Township Attorney was directed to notify the owners of the properties listed below of this resolution:

1.
5633 Antoninus Drive (550-0143-0341, 550-0143-0416), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

2.
5273 Ponce Lane (550-0041-0286), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

3.
5235 Valley Ridge Road (550-0193-0119), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

4.
5241 Valley Ridge Road (550-0193-0120), Motion made by Chairman Rosiello and seconded by Trustee Callos.  All voted Aye.

Administrator Celarek made the following announcements:

1. The Hamilton County Board of County Commissioners will hold a public hearing on September 16, 2015 at 11:30 a.m. at the Hamilton County Administration Building, 138 East Court Street, Room 605B, to hear the following case: 
a.
Case Green #2015-04, North Bend and Edgewood Medical Office, William Martin, Brandicorp, Applicant, Larry Ballauer and Joan Rack, CCRN MOB/Office Real Estate LLC, Owners, west side of North Bend Road, north of Edgewood Drive (Book 550,Page 73, Parcels, 25,28,30,56,94,95 and 96), for approval of a zone change from “C” Single Family Residence to “OO” Planned Office to construct a two-story 26,240 square foot medical office building with parking and a new access drive onto North Bend Road.

2.
Review updates to the Green Township Five Year Land Use Plan.

Bryan Snyder and Steve Johns from the Hamilton County Planning Commission were present to present the proposed changes to the Green Township Land Use Plan.

Bryan Snyder reported that the Land Use Planning Committee began meeting in April, 2015 to conduct a required 5-year review and update of the Green Township Land Use Plan. He stated there were three meetings of the Green Township Land Use Planning Committee to review the existing text and maps of the Green Township Land Use Plan.  The Land Use Plan is a document that is meant to guide future development in the Township.  There is a map component and a text component to that plan.  The map lays out the recommended land uses for properties in the Township and the text guides what type of development is encouraged in the areas that it applies to.  All of the text and maps were reviewed by the Land Use Planning Committee during the first three meetings between April and June, 2015.  The Land Use Planning Committee formed a recommendation for map changes and some limited text changes.  Mr. Snyder provided an overview of the following recommended changes. 

The first area reviewed was the Bridgetown Road corridor.  There were no changes recommended by the committee for the strategies for the corridor. There were very limited changes to the map of the Bridgetown Road corridor that reflected zoning activity occurring in the preceding five years. 

For the North Bend Road corridor a minor text change made related to the conversion of single-family homes. Land Use Map changes included changes  

in the area between Reemelin and Boomer Roads. The Transitional Residence designation was added south of Kleeman Road. North of Kleeman the General Office designation expanded to include the area between Kleeman and Edgewood. The UDF site was also reviewed.

A Special Purpose Residence was added on Reemelin Road, the designation applies only to development occurring in conjunction with a charitable institution.

On Harrison Avenue an implementation strategy was changed to encourage closer review of proposed signage.   Two specific map changes were reviewed, the area west of the former Legacy Place site was changed to Transitional Residence.  The designation would encourage residential development other than standard Single-Family subdivisions. The designation was accompanied by a strategy intended to provide some development controls for any project requiring a zone change.  

The area between Kroger and Gabriel Brothers is vacant.  It is shown on the Land Use Plan as Retail.  It was noted the site is a very challenging site that has not developed.  A Planned Mixed-Use Employment designation is recommended. This designation allows Mixed-Use more than a traditional Retail development.  A corresponding implementation strategy was also recommended to provide additional development controls for the site.   

It was noted that a land use change proposed for a property along Ruwe’s Oak Drive, previously reviewed by the Land Use Planning Committee was recommended for inclusion in the 5-year update recommendations. 

There are no changes to the Glenway Avenue corridor strategies.  A change to the map on Clearview was recommended. 

For the remainder portion of the Township two additional implementation strategies were added.  Strategy #7 addressed the necessary steps that you would have to go through to propose attached housing in a Transitional Residence area, or anywhere in the remainder area of the Land Use Plan.  #8 Mirrored the same thing in relation to any non-residential development that would occur in the remainder area.  

Mr. Snyder presented a map of the entire Land Use Plan with all of the areas of change identified, the following sites were noted, 

Hillview Golf Course property was changed to reflect the approved single-family zoning. 

A site on Cloverleaf Drive was recommended to be changed back to Single-Family.

Mr. Snyder stated that there was an Open House on June 30, 2015 where all of the maps were presented.  There was a station set up for each corridor. A member of staff, or the Land Use Committee, was present at each one of those stations to answer questions from the public.  68 notices were sent out.  17 people attended the hearing.  Six comment sheets were received regarding the changes.  Three of those comments were opposed to the changes on Ruwe’s Oak Drive.  One comment expressed concern about transition of the Legacy Place area property.  There were two comments related to the Special Purpose Residents District along Reemelin Road and the potential for low-income housing in that area.

Mr. Snyder stated that following the Open House the Land Use Planning Committee met informally to discuss the comments that were received.  The Land Use Planning Committee decided that no additional changes were necessary.  The Land Use Planning Committee then forwarded their recommendations to the Green Township Board of Trustees as presented at this meeting.

Mr. Snyder stated that the Planning Commission’s update process requires Trustee review, and this presentation to fulfills the requirement for updating.  Mr. Snyder then recommended approval of the Green Township Land Use Planning Committee’s amendments to the Land Use Plan.  

Trustee Callos asked Development Director Goetzman if there has been any response since the proposed changes were added to the Green Township website.  Mr. Goetzman stated that there have been no further comments.

Development Director Goetzman stated that the Green Township Land Use Plan is approximately 130 pages.  He noted that throughout the plan there are some text changes, but many of those are related to just updating the dates throughout.  

Development Director Goetzman stated that Green Township is a very stable community and that development patterns have followed the traditional corridors. The Township has always maintained an incremental approach to the review process for development projects as they are proposed.  He noted that there are a couple changes in process that will require further review on a case-by-case basis.  The proposed revisions to the Land Use Plan will bring the plan current.

Trustee Linnenberg asked Development Director Goetzman if homes in Green Township are allowed to become two-families or three-families.  Development Director Goetzman stated that they would not be permitted if they are located in a Single-Family zoning district.  Bryan Snyder stated that if the property is zoned Single-Family it is restricted to Single-Family use only. Development Director Goetzman stated that the property would require a Zone Change to become a multi-family.

Trustee Linnenberg asked Adam Goetzman about the house on Ruwe’s Oak. He stated that there had been opposition to the change of that property when it was initially reviewed by the Land Use Planning Committee.   Development Director Goetzman stated that the Land Use Planning Committee had unanimously endorsed the change from low intensity multi-family to general office when they first reviewed the matter in late 2014.  The Land Use Planning Committee felt the recommendation should be included in the five year update recommendations. 

Trustee Linnenberg expressed concern about including the Ruwe’s Oak Drive change in the update.  Due to the previous opposition, he felt it more appropriate to review the matter when a specific development proposal is presented.  Mr. Goetzman stated that a review in conjunction with a zone change would be consistent with how the Township has acted in the past. Trustee Linnenberg indicated that while he was not opposed to an appropriate office on the site, he felt that amending the land use for the site at this juncture would be inappropriate.  

Trustee Callos stated that he is also not comfortable with the change of designation to the Ruwe’s Oak Drive property at this time. 

Chairman Rosiello concurred, he then thanked Brian Snyder, Adam Goetzman, and the Green Township Land Use Planning Committee for their hard work on the Land Use Plan Five Year Update.

Trustee Callos thanked Development Director Goetzman and the Green Township Land Use Planning Committee for their work on the Land Use Plan Five Year Update.

RESOLUTION #15-0914-I

Chairman Rosiello moved to pass a resolution accepting the recommendations of the Green Township Land Use Planning Committee subject to the removal of the Ruwe’s Oak Drive site and recommend that the Hamilton County Regional Planning Commission adopt the recommended amendments to the Green Township Land Use Plan. Trustee Callos seconded the motion. Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.

Fiscal Officer, Tom Straus, stated that he had nothing to report.

Township Attorney, Frank Hyle, stated that he had nothing to report.

Township Administrator, Kevin Celarek, reported that the Police, Fire & EMS Expo will be held on Saturday, October 3, 2015 from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. at the Green Township Administration Building.  This expo is a family oriented event that is aimed at aquainting Township residents with those departments. There will be Firehouse Chili served as well as demonstrations on CPR and AED’s, there will be a Police Canine demonstration, a victim rescue demonstration, a Fire Canine demonstration, auto extrication demonstration, and full body vacuum rescue demonstration. All events and food are free.  Residents are encouraged to attend this family friendly event.

Director of Public Services, Joe Lambing, reported that road rehabilitation projects are moving along.  He also reported that an Eagle Scout is currently working on a project at Veterans Park to construct a flag burning pit.

Trustee Callos thanked Director of Public Services, Joe Lambing, for the excellent work on the West Fork Sidewalk Project.

Chairman Rosiello stated that he has spoken with the Hamilton County Engineer who reported that the County will be using more salt in Green Township and less sand/grit mix.  

Asst. Fire Chief, Scott Sounders, reported in the absence of Fire/EMS Chief, Doug Witsken.  Asst. Chief Souders reported that Fire Prevention Week starts October 4, 2015.  The slogan this year is “Hear the Beep Where You Sleep”, which is intended to highlight the importance of putting a smoke detector in every bedroom.  Asst. Chief Souders also reported that the Township had a 9/11 Memorial Ceremony last Friday and thanked Trustee Rosiello for participating in that ceremony.

Police Chief, Bart West, reported that Police Officer Troy Biggs will be attending future Trustee Meetings to answer any questions from the Board regarding property maintenance or nuisance code issues.  Chief West also reported that the Police Department has received a grant to pay for half of the cost of their bullet proof vests.

Chairman Rosiello reported that the Green Township Police and Delhi Township Police followed up on leads regarding a massage parlor that was open and has now been shut down.  Chief West thanked the Police Officers that worked on that case.  Chief West thanked the Hamilton County Prosecutors Office for their assistance with that case.

Director of Development, Adam Goetzman, thanked the Green Township Land Use Planning Committee for their work on the Five Year Update of the Lane Use Plan.  Development Director Goetzman also reported that the County is applying for grant funds to resurface Westwood-Northern Blvd.  If that project moves forward the Township will be looking at a resolution to participate in some sidewalk installation.

Administrator Celarek thanked the Hamilton County Planning Commission for the great work they did on the Five Year Update of the Land Use Plan.

Chairman Rosiello also thanked the Hamilton County Planning Commission for their participation in updating the Green Township Land Use Plan.

Trustee Callos thanked Joe Lambing, Doug Witsken, Bart West, Jennifer Barlow, and all the volunteers, for their participation in Kids Fun Day on August 29, 2015.  Chairman Rosiello thanked the businesses who donated to Kids Fun Day and thanked Children’s Hospital for their sponsorship of that event.

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Monday, September 28, 2015 at 5:30 p.m.

Chairman Rosiello moved to adjourn the meeting. Trustee Callos seconded the motion.  Trustee Linnenberg:  Aye; Trustee Callos:  Aye; Chairman Rosiello:  Aye.  Meeting was adjourned at 6:14 p.m.
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